
WEST CHICAGO PUBLIC LIBRARY DISTRICT
BOARD OF TRUSTEES

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, MARCH 22, 2021

7:00 P.M.
ONLINE VIA ZOOM

A. CALL TO ORDER: President Conradt called the meeting to order at 7:00
p.m.

         President Conradt stated she determined that an in-person meeting is
         not practical or prudent due to the pandemic; and therefore the meeting
         will be held virtually.  President Conradt further stated that she
         determined that due to the pandemic, it is not feasible to have Library
         Trustees, the Library Director, or the Library's attorney present at
         the Library.

B. ROLL CALL:
TRUSTEES PRESENT: Nancy Conradt, President; Frank Fokta, Vice
President; Richard Bloom, Treasurer; Diane Kelsey, Secretary.

         STAFF PRESENT: Ben Weseloh, Library Director; Amanda Ghobrial, Adult
         Services Manager; Dominique Mendez, Youth Services Manager; Jason Rock,
         IT Librarian; Jenny Winter, staff.

         President Conradt confirmed that all attendees were able to hear the
         proceedings.

C. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:
1. February 22, 2021 - Board Meeting: Mr. Bloom moved to approve the
Minutes of the February 22, 2021 Regular Board Meeting, as amended,
seconded by Mr. Fokta, with the following corrections:

i. Page 1, Item B, Staff Present, add Amanda Ghobrial, who is the Adult
Services Manager, Dominique Mendez, the Youth Services Manager, and
Jason Rock, IT Librarian.
ii. Page 2, Item I, Paragraph 1, 5th line, should read "Ms. Conradt
commented that she hopes the trustee who has been absent from the board
meetings since the pandemic closed the library will be able to attend
the board meeting in person soon, given the positivity rate has dropped
so low."
iii. Page 5, Item I, No. 4, last paragraph, add that Mr. James Howard
is from Governmental Accounting, Inc.

         Roll Call Vote - Yes: Richard Bloom, Frank Fokta, Diane Kelsey, Nancy



         Conradt. Motion carried.
D. RECOGNITION OF THE PUBLIC: Romina Castillo and Catherine Faydash,
MUSE Community + Design.

E. PUBLIC COMMENTS: None.

F. AGENDA - ADDITIONS/DELETIONS:  None.

G. PRESENTATION:
1. Conversation with MUSE Community + Design - Regarding Community
Engagement with Local Organizations to Provide Input to Guide Long-Term
Community Development in West Chicago (Romina Castillo and Catherine
Faydash): The two urban planners from MUSE  indicated that they are
working with the City of West Chicago to help the City work on a
comprehensive plan. In advance of drafting the plan they are doing
research about West Chicago, having conversations with the stakeholders
in the community, and conducting data compilation and analysis.

         Ms. Castillo stated the name of the project is West Chicago Forward, or
         West Chicago Adelante.  A website has been lanuched where the community
         can find out more information -- WestChicagoforward.com -- and
         resident surveys and visitor surveys are available to collect more
         information about priorities, residents concerns, and business-owner
         input.

         MUSE will host a visioning meeting where the consultants can meet City
         employees and residents and start crafting what this vision for the
         future is; they will seek youth engagement through conversations with
         students with kids; and they are working with Puenta de Pueblo.
         The company wants to have a "champions meeting" where they can identify
         how is everyone going to be accountable for moving that vision forward,
         and at the end of this year, they hope to have some sort of celebration
         to join the community in celebrating the plan.

         Ms. Faydash stated their company has presented to the Plan Commission,
         and MUSE provided some statistical data on West Chicago's demographics.
         Downtown West Chicago is considered the most socially vulnerable area;
         and participation, input, and perspective will be sought from the
         immigrant community on growing civic engagement.

         Discussion was had regarding the importance of West Chicago's history
         and the potential for revitalizing and repurposing the historic
         downtown buildings, including the Depot and the Wiant House, to serve
         the community.



         Also discussed was the importance engaging participation in citywide
         celebrations such as Senior Citizens Night, Blooming Fest, Railroad
         Days, Fall Festivals, and Mexican Independence Day, and unique events
         like the Union Pacific Big Boy tour stop in West Chicago which drew
         approximately 50,000 visitors.  A suggestion was made to have a paid
         group of organizers who plan these type of activities rather than the
         events being planned solely by volunteers.

         MUSE will speak with high school students and ask how they want to see
         the city and what do they think their community identity is.  The Board
         was asked to contact MUSE with additional input that comes to mind
         after the meeting, as well as for the trustees to fill out the resident
         and business surveys on the website WestChicagoForward.com.
         Approximately 500 responses have been received to date from residents,
         and more business surveys are being sought.  MUSE asked for all
         residents to spread the word about filling out the survey, which will
         directly inform the comprehensive plan, and participating in the social
         media campaign that accompanies the process.

H. TREASURER'S REPORT:
1. Approval of the Bills for March 2021: Mr. Bloom moved that the Board
approve expenditures in the amount of $155,666.15; seconded by
Mr. Fokta.  From the claims list, the Amazon expenditures in the amount
of $1,200.00 were identified as purchases for displays throughout the
library and promotions.

         Roll Call Vote - Yes: Richard Bloom, Frank Fokta, Diane Kelsey, Nancy
         Conradt. Motion carried.

2. Financial Statements for February 2021: Mr. Bloom reported that on
the revenue side the library is about $33,923.00 short of budget; and
at the end of the fiscal year the Library will be approximately
$16,000.00 to $18,000.00 short of revenue against budget. The closure
of the Library to patron access due to the pandemic has resulted in
loss of revenue from fines, photocopying, lost and paid materials, and
residents fees. Expenses are also running under budget, at 57.05%
compared to the 66.67% fiscal year elapsed.

         Reported in the news today, the Naperville Library has reported, like a
         lot of the other libraries in the area, it has discontinued imposing
         fines. Mr. Bloom suggested the West Chicago Library should consider
         doing so as well.

I. COMMUNICATIONS:
1. Intergovernmental Agreement Relative to the Development of the



         Scannell Property (Rosanova & Whitaker, Ltd.): A notification that the
         intergovernmental agreement, recently approved by the Board regarding
         the Scannell Property, has commenced as of January 21, 2021.

2. Annual Reminder RE: Board Member Changes and Vacancies (Illinois
State Library): If the West Chicago Library has any changes or
vacancies on the board, it needs to notify the County Clerk and the
State Librarian within 60 days of vacancy, and then again 60 days after
the vacancy is filled. Mr. Weseloh will share the information with the
Board Secretary before it is sent so the Secretary can review the
materials.

         3, Chronology for Annual Financial Ordinances (Peregrine, Stime,
         Newman, Ritzman & Bruckner, Ltd.):  A letter from the Ritzman law
         office provides the chronology for annual financial ordinances for FY

21-22 which the Library District follows with regard to the budget and
appropriation and levy process.

4. Library Recovery Funding Summary: The American Rescue Plan Act of
2021 (American Library Association): Mr. Weseloh included in the board
packets the Library Recovery Funding Summary which came from American
Library Association. The document provides information with regard to
passage of the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 which includes $200
million for the Institute of Museum and Library Services, and billions
of dollars for library-eligible programs, inclusive of over $7 billion
for broadband.

J. REPORTS:
1. President:  Ms. Conradt stated the Library District has two
candidates for four open positions. The Library will need to advertise
for candidates for those other two positions, which can be filled by
board appointment. In addition to advertising on the Library's website,
President Conradt would like the Library to advertise for applicants at
the beginning or end of live events. She also reminded board members to
speak with people within their circle of acquaintances about joining
the board.

         The Board will need to decide whether to perform an annual director's
         evaluation; and if it does, it will need to be completed before the May
         board meeting to involve all current board members.

         The trustee consensus was to perform an evaluation, and Ms. Conradt
         will send the trustees the survey form in the next week.  The board
         will schedule a meeting before the May Regular Meeting to go over the
         evaluation and consider the director's salary raise.



2. Library Director: Mr. Weseloh stated the Library is 66.6% of the way
through the fiscal year.  Expenditures are at 57.05%, roughly 9% below
the fiscal year elapsed budget.

         Mr. Weseloh is hoping some of the $5,000.00 outstanding on property tax
         income will be collected, and that the Personal Property Replacement
         tax comes in at budget or slightly higher.

         A couple of open staff positions remain open, which contributes to a
         portion of the expenses being below budget.

         All 30 of the HVAC filters were replaced by Midwest Mechanical on their
         quarterly maintenance schedule.

         Due to the pandemic, the Library has remained open on an
         appointment-only basis to maintain a reduced patrons occupancy.  The
         community positivity rate has gone down quite nicely. Staff continue to
         look at the statistics daily and weekly. Staff discussed at their March
         22, 2021 meeting whether hours should be expanded for the library to
         open at 9:00 a.m. every day.  The library will be open from 9:00 a.m.
         to 6:00 p.m. Monday through Thursday starting April 12; and open up
         9:p.m. to 4:00 p.m. on Fridays and Saturdays.  The library will not be
         open on Sundays until the Fall, which is the plan for many DuPage
         libraries.

         Staff also discussed increasing the capacity and allowing some of the
         furniture to go back out onto the floor, and permitting some patron
         study or reading time in the library.  This would be done synchronously
         with schools reopening.

         The wireless router system purchased for the library by the West
         Chicago Library Foundation is now six years old and is due to be
         replaced this year. Replacement was planned for in the budget. The
         units are on back order and due for delivery June 1, 2021.

         Sikich Technology will assist the Library in creating a written
         technology plan at no additional cost. The plan will be prepared for a
         three-to-five year projection.

         The staff received a compliment from an out-of-town patron with regard
         to some of the Library's online programming, and a compliment from
         another patron on the book bundles.

3. Department Managers: Written Department Reports were included in the



         Board packets. Additional departmental updates were provided:

         Adult Services: Virtual programming during the month of February was
         attended by 133 people. The virtual chair yoga program had 31 attendees
         the last session, and the program will continue through the summer.
         Twenty-six people participated in the Getting Crafty program; and 23
         people attended two virtual computer classes.

         Young Adults:  A total of 39 teenagers attended the live virtual
         program.  Jessica Banko, Young Adult Librarian, visited three of the
         Leman Middle School classes and talked with 22 students in February.
         The Library has digital newspapers through News Bank, and the Daily
         Herald is now available in image form.

         Circulation Services: 54.98% of the District population has library
         cards. Aperion Care Nursing Home in West Chicago received 120 donated
         DVDs.

         Technical Services: 1469 book plates were viewed via the Illinois
         Digital Archives.

         Youth Services: Last month the highest attendance for youth story time
         was the Black History story time; this may be the first time the
         Library reached over 1,000 views. The Let's Read Together weekly story
         time with Miss Nicole had 449 views for the month. Winter Reading
         Challenge Kit had 75 children participate in the program over the
         course of the winter read.

         Administrative Services: Mr. Weseloh reported the Black History Month
         Story Time had great engagement at 296 persons, and over 1,000 views.
         A quarterly blood drive has been planned for the library parking lot.
         A three-day blood drive event will be held May 3, 4, and 5 in
         partnership with the District 94 National Honor Society.

         IT Report: Jason has compared the numbers for last year to this year,
         and wireless connections are way down from this time last year.  Since
         the Library has begun allowing people to come in for computer usage and
         copy machine usage, March connections were 4172.  Website visits are up
         this month compared to last February.  People are using the Library's
         website more than last year, connections were 78,659 in February; the
         top pages visited were the COVID information page followed by the year
         books.

         People are downloading e-books and audio books and using the research



         databases.  The fifth most popular page is the program evaluation form:

         People who are going into our virtual programs are giving helpful
         feedback through the online form that's available on the website.

4. Finance Committee Report: Mr. Bloom reported the Finance Committee
met three times since the February board meeting.  The first meeting
was February 23, 2021, at 2:00 p.m.  Present were Richard Bloom, chair;
Diane Kelsey and Corrine Jakacki, members; Nancy Conradt, ex officio;
and Ben Weseloh, Joan Happel, Maureen Bajor, Mike Novy, and Jason Rock.
Staff.

         The minutes of the February 3, 2021 meeting were approved.  The
         committee interviewed James Howard from Governmental Accounting, Inc.
         The meeting was adjourned at 2:58 p.m.

         The Finance Committee met February 24, 2021 at 12:00 p.m.  Present were
         Richard Bloom, chair; Diane Kelsey and Corrine Jakacki, members; Nancy
         Conradt, ex officio; and Ben Weseloh, Maureen Bajor, Joan Happel, Mike
         Novy, and Jason, staff.  The minutes from the February 23 meeting were
         approved.

         The Finance Committee and library staff discussed the presentations of
         the three accounting firms. A motion was presented to the floor that
         the committee follow up with James Howard and ask if he would be
         willing to sit down and negotiate his contract and fee schedule he had
         presented to Library. Motion was approved.  The meeting adjourned at
         1:05 p.m.

         Mr. Bloom attended a meeting with the Library Director and staff, with
         James Howard in attendance. Mr. Howard sent a revised proposal, which
         Mr. Weseloh provided the Board.

         The Finance Committee met March 9, 2021, at 1:00 p.m. Present were
         Mr. Bloom, chair; Diane Kelsey and Corrine Jakacki, members; Nancy
         Conradt, ex officio; and Ben Weseloh, Maureen Bajor, Joan Happel, and
         Mike Novy, staff.  The minutes from the 2/24/21 meeting were approved.
         Discussion was had regarding the revised proposal from Governmental
         Accounting, Inc., and a motion was made to accept the revised
         Governmental Accounting, Inc. proposal, and to present that to the
         Board at the March 22 board meeting.

         Discussion was had regarding committee member availability to discuss
         the 21-22 preliminary budget.  Mr. Weseloh was provided the list
         availability dates.



         Mr. Weseloh informed the committee that the preliminary tax levy

         statement was sent to DuPage County, and the finalization on the
         Library's revenue stream from taxes for FY 21-22 is to be received at a
         future date.  When the revenue figures are received, work will begin on
         the 21-22 budget.  Meeting was adjourned at 1:30 p.m.

K. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: None.

L. NEW BUSINESS:
1. Selection of the Accounting Firm to Manage the West Chicago Public
Library District's Monthly and Annual Financial Statements and
Documents:  Mr. Bloom moved upon recommendation of the Finance
Committee to approve the appointment of Governmental Accounting to
manage the monthly and annual financial statements and documents for
the West Chicago Public Library District for the next three years at a
monthly fee of $1,575, for a total yearly fee of $18,900.00, and a $250
setup fee; seconded by Ms. Kelsey.

         Roll Call Vote - Yes:  Richard Bloom, Diane Kelsey, Frank Fokta, Nancy
         Conradt.  Motion carried.

M. CLOSED SESSION: None held.

N. RETURN TO OPEN SESSION: No Return to Open Session held.

O. ADJOURNMENT: President Conradt stated no closed session will be held
this evening, and therefore no return to open session.  At 8:47 p.m.,
all business having been concluded, President Conradt adjourned the
meeting.

         Catherine A. Rajcan
         Recording Secretary
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